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H. D. Singleton. 

Greetings! 

the other conferences and many 
churches, thus meeting many of you 
personally. 

It is our aim to make, under God, 
the next four years a period of bold, 
aggressive promotion of the finish-
ing of God's work in this part of 
the vineyard. I request your prayers 
for God's cause and its leaders dur-
ing the serious times ahead. 

H. D. SINGLETON 

Regional 
Advisory Committee Meets 

ON SEPTEMBER 19, 1962, the Re-
gional Advisory Committee met at 
Oakwood College. This was the 
first meeting of this committee since 
the recent General Conference ses- 

sion in San Francisco. A wonderfully 
fine spirit prevailed throughout the 
meeting. Freedom of discussion pre-
vailed as the brethren gave careful 
study to each item on the agenda. 

The central theme of the commit-
tee, around which a great amount 
of all discussion revolved, was the 
aims of the Department: 

a. Ways and means to promote 
the finishing in all phases the 
work God has given to His 
church to do. 

b. Evangelism—double the mem-
bership by next General Con-
ference session. 

c. Work closely with the Human 
Relations Committee and the 
field in an effort to make a 
smooth implementation of the 
actions of the Human Rela-
tions Committee. 

I WISH to take this opportunity to 
greet all the readers of the NORTH 
AMERICAN INFORMANT scattered 
among the churches. I feel un-
worthy to assume the responsibility 
of this new task as secretary of the 
North American Regional Depart-
ment, carried on so nobly during 
the last eight years by Elder F. L. 
Peterson, now world vice-presi-
dent. 

I am acquainted with the churches 
and believers in the Northeastern 
Conference, where I served as presi-
dent for the last eight years. I am 
also acquainted with much of our 
work in the Southern Union, hav-
ing served there for many years 
prior to going to the Northeastern 

'nference. I hope in time to visit Members of Regional Advisory Committee who met at Oakwood College, September 19, 1962. 
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After a full discussion of these 
items, the unanimous vote of the 
committee was to encourage every 
layman to join with the conference 
workers in the enthusiastic and ar-
dent determination for the fulfill-
ment of these purposes. 

F. L. BLAND 

Doubling Our Membership 
by 1966 Proposed 

THE challenge of greater evan-
gelism with the aim of doubling 
the membership of the Regional 
churches by next General Confer-
ence was made at the meeting of 
the North American Regional De-
partment Advisory Committee meet-
ing held at Oakwood College, Sep-
tember 19. The conference leaders 
present accepted the challenge and 
laid many forward-looking plans. 
Specific resolutions were made rela-
tive to large lay evangelism, and con-
tinuing the radio and temperance 
work. At a later time these resolu-
tions will be sent to the field. The 
initial stages of plans for a $100,000 
Oakwood offering in August, 1963, 
were also laid. The purpose is for 
new buildings, now urgently needed. 

Excellent reports were made by 
the leaders from the various fields. 
In spite of this being the General 
Conference year, thus affecting evan-
gelism, more than 3,000 had been 
baptized by the end of August, and 
13 new churches had been organ-
ized. Reports were made of many 
new church homes obtained. 

With 1963 before us and world 
tensions mounting, let us pray for 
God's blessing to us in the year 
before us. 

H. D. SINGLETON 

THE historic forty-ninth session 
of the General Conference of Sev-
enth-day Adventists held at San 
Francisco, California, July 26-Au-
gust 4, voted several changes in the 
leadership of the church. 

Noteworthy for the readers of the 

NORTH AMERICAN INFORMANT is the 
election of the former editor of the 
INFORMANT and secretary of the 
North American Regional Depart-
ment, Elder F. L. Peterson, to the 
vice-presidency of the General Con-
ference; Elder L. B. Reynolds to the 
Sabbath School Department as as-
sociate secretary, and Elders H. D. 
Singleton, of the Northeastern Con- 

ference, and F. L. Bland, of the 
South Central Conference, as secre-
tary and associate secretary, respec-
tively, of the North American Re-
gional Department. 

Elder C. E. Moseley was re-elected 
as field secretary of the General 
Conference, and Elder E. E. Cleve-
land as associate secretary of the 
Ministerial Department. 
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F. L. Peterson. 

Life's Surprises 
By F. L. PETERSON 

MY LIFE has been filled with many 
surprises, but all along the way 
God has been very good and espe-
cially kind, for which I am humbly 
grateful. 

After having served as pastor of 
the Berea church in Boston for 
about six months, I had no thought 
that the Southern New England 
Conference Committee would grant 
me the privilege of attending the 
General Conference session in 1930. 
How happily surprised I was when 
I received the notice that I had been 
selected as a delegate. 

It was at this gathering that I was 
again surprised when elected to suc-
ceed Elder G. E. Peters as secretary 
of the Negro Department of the 
General Conference. Elder Peters 
had been chosen to go to New York 
City to build up our work there. 

For eleven years I remained in 
the position as secretary of the de-
partment and saw many develop-
mental changes effected. 

From 1941 to 1945 my home was 
Los Angeles and my work was that 
of pastor of Wadsworth church. One 
day after a long-distance telephone 
conversation with the president of 

General Conference and the  

chairman of Oakwood College 
Board I was left not only surprised 
but greatly confused. They had 
asked me to become the president 
of Oakwood College. They said that 
the board members were there and at 
that very moment were praying for 
me. Well, I am always grateful for 
prayer, but I was not asking for that 
kind! 

After preaching in San Francisco 
on Sabbath morning, I spent the 
greater part of the afternoon in med-
itation and prayer. I had not given 
the brethren my answer. In this time 
of need of divine help the thought 
came to me that one can be success-
ful if he does what God wants him 
to do and he can be an absolute 
failure if he does that which he 
wants to do. 

My talks with the Lord and my 
family helped me to decide to leave 
sunny California and to go to Oak-
wood College. Today I am grateful 
that I did. 

In 1954 I retired from Oakwood 
College with the hope that I might 
be called to the pastorate of some 
little church in California. Imagine 
my surprise when the brethren in-
sisted that I head the Regional De-
partment in the General Confer-
ence again. 

When I left the Regional Depart-
ment of the General Conference in 
1941 Elder Peters succeeded me, and 
during this time he brought into 
being the INFORMANT. When I came 
back to the Department at this time 
I became editor of this publication, 
and for eight years it has been a real 
pleasure to pass on to the field news 
items through the columns of the 
INFORMANT. 

The INFORMANT has had four ed-
itors: G. E. Peters, its founder; C. E. 
Moseley, Jr.; the writer; and now 
we shall look to H. D. Singleton, 
the head of the Regional Depart-
ment, to keep us informed by means 
of the INFORMANT as to the work 
that is being accomplished. F. L. 
Bland is the associate secretary of 
the department and will have much 
to do with this publication. 

My last great surprise is that I 
am no longer the editor of the  

INFORMANT, and you know the 
reason for this. After serving as head 
of the Department for nineteen 
years, I am grateful to God for the 
accomplishments and I most heart-
ily welcome Elders Singleton and 
Bland as those to whom we shall 
look for future leadership. 

Three New 
Conference Presidents 
Elected During 1962 

MANY church members, having 
heard of the changes in presidents 
in many of the conferences, would 
like to know more about these 
newly elected leaders. Hence we 
are publishing photos and brief 
statements concerning them: 

R. T. Hudson—New 
Northeastern Conference 

President 

We are happy to introduce Elder 
R. T. Hudson as Northeastern's new 
conference president. For the last 
seven years Elder Hudson has been 
pastor of the Ephesus church in 
New York City. 

The conference committee met 
on Thursday, August 30, to choose 

R. T. Hudson. 
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a new president. Present were: The-
odore Carcich, General Conference 
vice-president for North America; 
W. P. Bradley, associate secretary, 
Secretarial Department, General 
Conference; W. J. Hackett, Atlantic 
Union president; C. H. Kelly, treas-
urer, Atlantic Union, and F. R. 
Aldridge, auditor, Atlantic Union. 

Elder Hudson was the choice of 
the committee, and we are certain 
that our workers and laymen across 
the conference will join hands to 
support the program as fostered by 
our new president. 

We look forward to the great days 
that are still ahead for the North-
eastern Conference as we seek to 
fulfill our God-given task of reach-
ing the millions for Christ in the 
northeastern end of America. 

Elder Hudson brings twenty-
seven years of experience to the 
office. He began his ministry under 
Elder G. E. Peters in the Chicago 
area after finishing Oakwood Col-
lege. He has worked in the Iowa, 
Kansas, and Allegheny conferences. 
He served as pastor of the First 
church in Washington, D.C., as 
pastor of the Pittsburgh church, and 
pastor of the large church in Cleve-
land, Ohio, and also as a confer-
ence evangelist. 

Elder Hudson came to Northeast-
ern Conference in 1956 to take up 
the responsibilities as pastor of the 
Ephesus church. Since that time he 
has experienced a successful min-
istry as pastor of this large church 
and has averaged well over 100 bap-
tisms every year. 

Elder Hudson is married to the 
former Dorothy Warren, of Colum-
bus, Ohio, sister of Elder Clinton F. 
Warren, pastor in Detroit, and 
A. Warren, business manager of 
Oakwood College. This union has 
been blessed with three children, 
and the family live in St. Albans, 
New York. 

We wish Elder Hudson and fam-
ily Godspeed in this new post of 
duty, and we pray for his success 
in the Northeastern Conference. 

F. L. JONES 
Public Relations Secretary 
Northeastern Conference 

W. S. Banfield. 

W. S. Banfield—New 
South Atlantic Conference 

President 

After the death of Elder J. H. 
Wagner the South Atlantic Confer-
ence committee met to elect a new 
president. The committee unani-
mously chose Elder Warren S. Ban-
field, pastor of the Tampa, Florida, 
church, as president. Elder Banfield, 
the son of Elder M. S. Banfield, 
former treasurer of the Allegheny 
Conference, was born in Charleston, 
West Virginia. 

He writes concerning himself: 
"I graduated from Pacific Union 

College in June, 1946. In July of 
that same year, I was called to assist 
Elder E. E. Cleveland in an effort in 
Greensboro, North Carolina. In the 
fall of 1946, I began working in my 
first district—Raleigh and Fayette-
ville, North Carolina. Since then, 
I have pastored the following dis-
tricts in the South Atlantic Con-
ference: Greensboro, North Caro-
lina; Atlanta, Georgia (temporarily); 
Miami, Florida; Winston Salem, 
North Carolina; and Tampa, Flor-
ida. In 1949, I took a leave of ab-
sence to attend our Seminary in 
Washington, D.C. 

"I have conducted five tent efforts, 
completed and dedicated the church  

in Winston-Salem, North Caroli' 
and started the church school 
Fayetteville, North Carolina. With 
the aid and the services of our evan-
gelist, Elder E. C. Ward, approx-
imately 380 members were baptized 
in the church during our stay in 
Tampa." 

Elder Banfield is married to the 
former Geraldine Poole, and they 
have two children, a boy and a girl. 

We wish for Elder Banfield heav-
enly wisdom and much success as 
he leads out in his new responsibil-
ity. 

H. D. SINGLETON 

C. E. Dudley—New 
South Central Conference 

President 

The South Central Conference 
unanimously chose Elder Charles E. 
Dudley, of Southwest Region Con-
ference, as president after Elder 
F. L. Bland was elected associate 
secretary of the North American 
Regional Department. Elder Dudley 
is a native of Indiana and graduated 
from Oakwood College in 1947. He 
is married to the former Etta Mae 
Maycock, and is the father of three 
children, a girl and two boys. 

He writes concerning himself: 
"My work began in the South 

Central Conference in 1947. My 
districts were as follows: Knoxville, 
Jackson, and Memphis, Tennessee; 
also Clarksdale, Mississippi. In 1954 
I worked with Elder E. E. Cleve-
land in an effort in Montgomery, 
Alabama, where 450 souls were bap-
tized, and remained there as pastor 
following the effort. 

"In 1955 the call was extended 
to me to join the Southwest Region 
Conference. I pastored the Baton 
Rouge, Louisiana, church and paid 
off the school building indebtedness, 
and while pastor of the Alexandria, 
Louisiana, church the debt was paid 
off there. My next move was to 
Dallas, Texas, as pastor of City 
Temple where the mortgage was 
paid off, and a 12-grade academy 
was opened and operated. Prior 



C. E. Dudley. 

coming to South Central Confer-
ence as president, I was employed 
in the Southwest Region Confer-
ence treasurey department for two 
months." 

We certainly wish for Elder Dud-
ley the richest blessings of God in 
his new role as leader in the great 
field he has been called to. 

H. D. SINGLETON 
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president of the Allegheny Confer-
ence where he served until he was 
called in December, 1953, to be 
president of the South Atlantic 
Conference. 

While in Allegheny, among many 
projects, he led out in the establish-
ment of the Pine Forge Institute. 
His vision caused him to boldly lead 
the conference into the purchase 
and development of the fine plant 
for the education of youth that now 
exists at Pine Forge. 

In the South Atlantic Conference 
he was greatly loved, and inspired 
the field to advances in evangelism 
and church building activities. 

Elder Wagner was born 59 years 
ago in Goldsboro, North Carolina. 
He was married to Jessie R. Fordham 
of Charlestown, South Carolina, in 
1925. To this union five children 
were born. Today they are all grown, 
married, and active in the Lord's 
service. 

He passed to his rest on August 
11, 1962. Interment was in Atlanta, 
Georgia. 

* * * 

Nathaniel Edward Ashby, son of 
the late Blanche Ashby Lacy and 
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Wilbert W. Ashby, was born in 
Washington, D.C., March 15, 1907. 
He attended Howard University 
where he received his A.B. and M.A. 
degrees. His postgraduate work was 
done at the Seventh-day Adventist 
Seminary, the University of Mexico, 
New York University, and Hunter 
College, New York. 

On September 3, 1935, he married 
Lillian Rebecca Burgess, who is a 
sister of Elder M. A. Burgess of Cen-
tral States Conference. Nathaniel 
Ashby was a dedicated teacher and 
devoted many years of faithful serv-
ice to the Advent message in the 
field of religious education. 

He was principal and teacher of 
summer school at Oakwood, 1935-
1945; principal of Washington 
Union Academy, 1946.1947; teacher 
and principal of Northeastern Acad-
emy, 1951-1960. In 1960 he returned 
to Oakwood as teacher of languages 
and history and remained there un-
til his death. 

He was loved by faculty and stu-
dents wherever he worked, and has 
been a powerful influence on the 
lives of boys and girls he taught. 

Death came quietly while he slept, 
Saturday night, July 14, 1962. 

H. D. SINGLETON 

Journey's End 

THIS is the first issue of the NORTH 
AMERICAN INFORMANT to be pub-
lished since the passing of Elder 
J. H. Wagner, the beloved president 
of the South Atlantic Conference, 
and Elder Nathaniel E. Ashby. The 
passing of these men was a great 
loss to the church, as well as a 
great shock to everyone. 

Upon completion of his school-
work at Oakwood, Elder Wagner 
began his ministerial work in Padu-
cah, Kentucky, and after that served 
as pastor of many churches, among 
them Nashville, Memphis, Pittsburgh, 
'Tewark, Baltimore, and Washing- 

n, D.C. In 1944 he was elected J. H. Wagner. N. E. Ashby. 
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Mrs. Jessie Wagner, widow of 
the late Elder J. H. Wagner, 
former president of the South 
Atlantic Conference, and family 
take this opportunity to thank 
the hundreds of friends and 
Christian associates for their tele-
phone calls, letters, telegrams, per-
sonal visits, floral expressions, 
cards, and prayers in the sudden 
loss of their beloved husband and 
father. 

ALLEGHENY 
W. L. Cheatham, Pres. 

W. A. Thompson, Sec.-Treas. 
P.O. Box 21, Pine Forge, Pa. 

FAculty 6-4610 

Allegheny Advances 

THIS biennial gives promise of be- 
ing the best in the history of our 
conference. 

Although many of our men at-
tended the General Conference ses-
sion in San Francisco, the confer-
ence was still able to conduct nine 
efforts. Baptisms to the month of 
September total 658. 

The new girls' dormitory at Pine 
Forge is nearing completion, and 
those who have seen it, and are 
qualified to pass judgment, say it is 
one of the best on any campus. The 
building will house 108 girls and 
contains a full apartment for the 
dean. 

THE NORTH AMERICAN INFORMANT 

Left to right: C. L. Brooks, principal, W. L. 
Cheatham, president of the conference and 
chairman of the school board, receiving the 
key to the bus from William Gross, of the 
Gross Equipment Company, as W. A. Thomp- 

son, conference treasurer, looks on. 

A new 41-passenger, rear-drive 
bus, with reclining seats, luggage 
undercarrier, and full-length over-
head baggage rack has been pur-
chased. Elder C. L. Brooks, ithe prin-
cipal and manager of the school, 
says that this will solve the school's 
transportation problem. 

Pine Forge Institute has a banner 
enrollment this year—more than 
140 pupils from 13 States, Bermuda, 
and Africa. 

Throughout the conference our 
men are showing a desire to pull 
their churches out of debt. Six 
churches have been dedicated to 
the Lord free of debt: Bridgeton 
and Whitesboro, New Jersey; 
Youngstown, • Toledo, Springfield, 
and Canton, Ohio. The Atlantic 
City, New Jersey, church is ready 
for dedication as soon as a date 
can be set. 

New churches that have been 
purchased are: Ephesus in Colum-
bus, Ohio; Shiloh in Cincinnati,  

Ohio; and First in Englewood, N 
Jersey. These fine churches are in 
newly entered neighborhoods. 

Buildings that have been reno-
vated, and in some instances almost 
completely rebuilt, are Dover, Dela-
ware; and Trenton, New Jersey. 

In Lynchburg, Virginia, a miracle 
has been performed. Here two years 
ago we did not have a single mem-
ber of the Seventh-day Adventist 
Church. Today, there is a fine new 
congregation worshiping in a rented 
church—but do not stop there—
the ground has been broken for a 
new building, the footings are in, 
and block work is in progress. 

Yes, it looks like our best two-
year period. 

W. L. CHEATHAM 
President 

Church Dedicated 
in Canton, Ohio 

ELDER W. L. CHEATHAM, president 
of the Allegheny Conference, spoke 
at the dedicatory service of the 
renovated New Hope Seventh-day 
Adventist church in Canton, Ohio, 
on a Sabbath afternoon recently. 

G. W. Washum, the local elder, 
has pushed the payment of the 
mortgage and effected a large sav-
ing for the congregation by paying 
off the debt before the life of the 
mortgage expired. 

The church, situated at 714 Tenth 

Girl's dormitory, Pine Forge Institute. 
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has ample room for expan-
sion. 

In his message Elder Cheatham 
praised the manner in which Brother 
Washum has promoted the local 
work. The president said, "Canton 
owes much to the leadership of your 
local elder, supported as he has been 
by his devoted wife. They have kept 
the advancement of the church al-
ways before them, and the confer-
ence deeply appreciates what has 
been done." 

Mrs. Inez Washum, the treasurer 
of the church for many years, is 
not only efficient but she is talented 
in being able to gather funds for 
the church personally. "While in 
Canton," Elder Cheatham re-
marked, "Mrs. Washum showed 
me a check for twenty dollars, a 
letter with two and another with 
five dollars, all from friends of the 
church who are eager to help the 
congregation beautify the outside of 
the building." 

"The relationship of Christ and 
His church is as close as husband 
and wife," the speaker said. "Any 
place that becomes the meeting 
place of God and His people is the 
gateway to heaven. The church is 
built upon Christ, the solid Rock, 
and although it may be assailed, 
Christ has promised it would 
triumph." 

Elder Cheatham also spoke in the 
morning service at which time he 
developed the topic of "Obedience." 

The Canton church is in the 
Akron-Cleveland district, under the 
pastorship of L. R. Palmer. 

A. V. PINKNEY 
Public Relations Secretary 

Allegheny Conference 

Pine Forge Graduates 
Receive 

Medical Scholarships 

AN ANNOUNCEMENT made by Elder 
C. L. Brooks, principal of Pine Forge 
Institute, states that Joseph S. Frei-

, Jr., and Everad H. Williams, 
_emer graduates of Pine Forge, are  

now attending Loma Linda Univer-
sity on scholarships from the Na-
tional Medical Fellowship, Inc., of 
Chicago, a nonprofit organization 
providing assistance to Negroes for 
education and training in medicine. 
This organization has made ten 
four-year medical scholarships avail-
able to qualified persons, beginning 
the fall of 1963, it was announced 
through the Alfred P. Sloan Foun-
dation. 

To qualify for a National Medical-
Sloan Foundation Scholarship, a 
student must have demonstrated 
outstanding achievement in college, 
and have been accepted for admis-
sion by a medical school and be a 
United States citizen. 

The medical scholarship program 
is designed to help relieve the critical 
shortage of Negro physicians and 
surgeons. It is financed by a sub-
stantial grant from the Alfred P. 
Sloan Foundation to the National 
Medical Fellowship, Inc. The latter 
organization, which devotes itself 
to assisting Negroes with their medi-
cal careers, administers the scholar-
ship program, accepts registration, 
distributes application blanks, and 
selects candidates. 

Under this program 31 Negro 
students are at present studying 
medicine in 18 medical schools on 
scholarships ranging from $400 to 
$2,000 a year. Ten scholarship win-
ners entered medical school this fall. 

A. V. PINKNEY 

Columbus, Ohio 

ON SEPTEMBER 4 the Ephesus 
school of Columbus, Ohio, opened 
with thirty-three pupils registered 
and ready for another school year. 
Jenefer Calder teaches grades 5.8 
and Clara Powell grades 1-4. These 
two teachers were with us last year, 
and we are very pleased to have 
them again this year. 

During the summer Mrs. Cath-
erine Reeves, who heads the Home 
and School PTA, has been working 
diligently toward purchasing needed 
facilities for the school. A beautiful  

television set, with a special channel 
for planned educational programs 
broadcast from the Ohio State Uni-
versity, was purchased, making pos-
sible foreign languages and much 
that is new in the educational field 
that furthers better methods of 
teaching and learning. 

Also, the schoolrooms were newly 
decorated, new modern desks were 
purchased, and also new drapes, 
carrying out the restful color scheme 
of soft green and a little darker con-
trasting green. 

There is indeed an atmosphere of 
learning brought about by careful 
and intelligent planning of all facil-
ities and surroundings. Ephesus is 
off to a wonderful start, owing to 
the tireless efforts of Sister Reeves. 
Plans are being made for yet further 
improvements to make our school 
the best. Our pastor, Elder Aaron 
Brogden, and all the membership 
stand solidly by, helping in all efforts 
and endeavors. 

* * * 

The newly purchased Seventh-
day Adventist church at the corner 
of Wolcott and East Fifth Avenue, 
Columbus, Ohio, was the setting 
recently of the climax of a Men 
and Women's Day program. Adults 
and children alike had worked in-
tensely to make it a success. Mrs. 
Annie Sutton was chairman, and 
Mrs. Alma Jones, cochairman. 

Mrs. Ruth B. Hale, wife of Dr. 
Frank W. Hale, head of the English 
Department at Central States Col-
lege, was the able speaker. Mrs. 
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Hale, a magna cum laude graduate 
of Alabama A & M College at 
Huntsville, Alabama, and mother 
of three lovely children, electrified 
the audience with her timely topic 
"And Who Knoweth Whether 
Thou Art Come to the Kingdom 
for Such a Time as This?" taken 
from the life and experience of the 
Biblical Queen Esther. 

The evening program speaker was 
Hilreth LaNigg of Panama. She is 
a recent graduate of the Columbus 
School of Nursing and niece of Dr. 
Smith E. Incas with whom she 
makes her home. Her chosen sub-
ject was "Hold High the Lighted 
Lamp." After special music by Mrs. 
Gloria Porter the amount of funds 
raised by the men was announced 
by Mrs. Hale, which was $1,743.42, 
and then the amount by the women, 
which was $2,124.22. Following the 
jubilant rejoicing for their success, 
a beautiful blue traveling bag was 
presented to Mrs. Sutton, the chair-
man, by Mrs. Jones, the cochairman, 
lauding her for her diligence, forti-
tude, and stick-to-itiveness. 

A week before the culmination 
of this project the church launched 
into their annual Ingathering goal 
of $5,000 for missions at home and 
abroad, which they expect to climax 
in three weeks. They are going forth 
confidently and prayerfully, knowing 
all things are possible through Him 
who has given the world all its 
wealth. 

VIOLA V. BOYER 
Press Secretary 

Columbus, Ohio 

CENTRAL STATES 
W. W. Fordham, Pres. 

J. E. Merideth, Sec.-Treas. 
2528 Benton Blvd. 

• Kansas City, Missouri 

Educational Secretary 
Takes Advanced Studies 

at the University 
of Southern California 

DURING the month of August, 
Elder Lorenzo Paytee studied at the  

University of Southern California. 
His goal was completing his work on 
his Master's degree in the field of 
secondary education. 

Central States Welcomes 
New 

Church School Teachers 

MRS. ANESTINE DRAGGON, veteran 
teacher of our school system, has 
accepted our invitation to become 
the principal of the Beacon Light 
secondary school. She has served in 
many of the schools in the South 
Atlantic Conference. She succeeds 
Charles Bridges, who recently re-
signed as principal of the school. 
Mrs. Draggon comes to us from 
Huntsville, Alabama. 

Mrs. Priscilla K. Jackson also has 
had several years of teaching experi-
ence. She comes to us from Coving-
ton, Louisiana. She is filling the va-
cancy of Mrs. Grace Jackson, one 
of the teachers of Beacon Light 
school. Mrs. Jackson resigned to 
join her husband at Oakwood Col-
lege where he will complete his 
education. 

Mr. Robert Booker, recent gradu-
ate of Union College, is beginning 
his teaching career in St. Louis 
Berean elementary school. 

We wish for these teachers suc-
cess in their responsibilities as they 
join the ranks of the workers in the 
Central States Conference. 

LAKE REGION 
C. E. Bradford, Pres. 

M. C. Van Putten, Sec.-Treas. 
8517 S. State Street, Chicago, Illinois 

Vlncennes 6-2661 

Lake Region 
Strides Forward 

FACED with the reality of an. ex-
ploding population enlarging its 
cities and the continuing and in-
creasing need for pursuing the pri-
mary objective of the church and 
having soul winning as its most im-
portant business, the Lake Region  

Conference Committee adopted 
proposed a five-point plan of co-
ordinated evangelism early in this 
year of 1962, called Lake Region 
Evangelism '62. The plan was pre-
sented to the conference workers 
and laymen as a challenge to in-
crease and extend their labors for 
souls in 1962. 

The operation of Lake Region 
Evangelism '62 plan provided for 
three giant lay rallies to be held in 
strategic areas of the conference, so 
selected as being able to reach the 
whole field; the organization of Soul-
winning Fellowship clubs in each 
church; the setting up of a confer-
ence-wide reporting system for pro-
motion and publicity of the activ-
ities of the clubs; the scheduling of 
short reaping meetings or decision 
campaigns to gather in interested 
people; and a year-end victory cele-
bration at which time the Lake 
Region Conference Layman of the 
Year would be presented. 

At this present date in our opera-
tion of Lake Region Evangelism '62 
we are happy to share the following 
progress report: 

Three lay rallies have been held 
in Indianapolis, Indiana, Detroit 
Michigan, and Chicago, Illinois, with 
great success; Soul-winning Fellow-
ship clubs are now organized in many 
of our churches with definite results 
in baptisms already realized; a most 
eff-ctive camp meeting presentation 
by Elder Samuel Thomas, home mis-
sionary secretary of the South At-
lantic Conference, of a lay evan-
gelism workshop program; seven 
tent efforts; and a recorded total of 
389 baptisms to date. 

We are endeavoring to give 
proper emphasis to every phase of 
the work, with special attention 
given to the training of our chil-
dren and the youth, the building 
of suitable edifices to house our 
people, and the promotion of the 
important fund-raising campaigns 
to support our world missions activ-
ities. 

In Indianapolis, Indiana, the faith-
ful members, under the leadership 
of their pastor, erected a sch' - 
building that is modern in ev. 
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Laymen practicing  Bible studies to each other :a lay evangelism work-
shop, Lake Region camp meeting. 

New London church, Michigan. 

respect at a cost of $67,000. Our 
newest and most modern church 
has just been completed at Milan, 
Michigan. A new church has been 
opened in Ypsilanti, Michigan. Our 
church at Idlewild, Michigan, was 
dedicated free of debt on October 
27, and our members of the Saginaw, 
Michigan, church hope to occupy 
their new building in December. 

Other churches might be named 
who are engaged in building new 
or renovating already existing build-
ings for school purposes, such as 
Burns Avenue and City Temple 
churches of Detroit, Michigan, and 
the Sharon church of Inkster, Mich-
igan. We have at the present time 
nine church schools with an enroll-
ment of more than 600 students and 
staffed by thirty-four teachers. There 
are other projected churches and 
schools in our field about which 
we will report to you at a later 
date. 

The following men engaged in 
active evangelism this summer, keep-
ing the fires of soul winning burn-
ing while most of us were attend-
ing the General Conference session: 
R. W. Bates and R. L. Jones, Pontiac, 
Michigan; J. F. Guy, Ecorse, Michi-
gan; L. 0. Anderson and D. G. 
Rand, Grand Rapids, Michigan; G. 
N. Wells, East St. Louis, Illinois; 
E. W. Moore, Robbins, Illinois; C. A. 
Myers, Chicago Heights, Illinois; 
and M. L. Eagans, Evansville, Indi-
- 

)f course the full story of Lake  

Region Evangelism '62 cannot as 
yet be written. All of us are look-
ing forward to the great victory 
celebration to be held in Chicago, 
Illinois, January 6, 1963. At that 
time we hope to report 500 or more 
baptisms, $70,000 raised for Ingath-
ering (the largest raised to date in 
the history of the conference), $500,-
000 tithe (also a record). We would 
solicit the prayers of our brothers 
and sisters around the vineyard as 
we strive to reach our goals and 
thus be able to report, "Mission 
Accomplished!" 

C. E. BRADFORD 
President 

Lake Region Conference 

NORTHEASTERN 
R. T. Hudson, Pre3. F. L. Jones, Sec.-Treas. 

560 W. 150th Street, New York, N.Y. 
AUdubon 6-0233 

Progress in Northeastern 
—1962 

IT HAS been a marvel to watch 
the increase in tithe year after year 
in Northeastern. Our tithe in 1961 
through August was $474,041.66. 
For the same period in 1962 the 
tithe was $538,415.93. This is a 
gain over 1961 of $64,374.27. This 
gives us a per capita of a bit over 
$78.84. At the present rate of tithe 
receipts, with one month remaining 
in 1962, it seems certain that we  

will go over the $800,000 mark for 
1962. To God be the praise for the 
faithfulness of the laymen of North-
eastern. 

The Ingathering for the 1962 sea-
son was the best in the history of 
our conference. We were able to 
finish the goal entirely by the end of 
1961, for this was the year that we 
changed over fully to the fall cam-
paign. Receipts for 1962 were $71,-
755.52. This was a gain of $11,446.28. 

The large number of Northeast-
ern workers attending the recent 
General Conference session made 
it possible for only one tent effort 
to be conducted this summer. Ever-
ett Alexander conducted this meet-
ing in Amityville, New York, where 
approximately 20 persons were bap-
tized. 

At the close of August we had 
baptized 260 persons. Our member-
ship stands at 7,500 through August, 
exactly a 5,000 increase since the 
conference was organized in 1945. 
Thanks be to God for His great 
blessings to Northeastern. 

We are looking forward to out-
standing Sunday night revivals and 
Sabbath evangelistic services during 
the remainder of the year. We 
have set a goal of 400 baptisms, 
and we are certain that we will pass 
the 500-mark with all of our lay-
men and ministers cooperating to 
make this possible. 

A new church has been purchased 
for the Corona congregation—a very 
nice building with a seating capacity 
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of four hundred. The opening serv-
ice was held Sabbath, September 15. 

We are negotiating to purchase a 
new church building for the New 
York Boulevard church. 

On Sunday, September 16, the 
New Haven, Connecticut, church 
had a ground breaking for a new 
church structure. They are engaged 
in a very ambitious church building 
program of $134,000. 

Linden Boulevard is making plans 
for enlarging its building. It is 
doubling its present capacity and 
adding classrooms for the school. 

The summer has been a very suc-
cessful one among the juniors and 
young people. L. H. Davis, the Mis-
sionary Volunteer secretary, con-
ducted a six-week JMV camp at the 
conference campground. This year 
we had a record attendance of 230. 

This was the first year that an 
extensive outpost camp program, 
under the direction of Mrs. Eva 
Strother, was carried on. We are 
grateful for what is being done for 
our young people at the camp. 

There were two weekend youth 
camps held. Well over one hundred 
attended each session. At these 
meetings our youth were able to re-
ceive outstanding counsel from lead-
ers from the General Conference, 
union, and our sister conferences. 
Our youth face many problems, and 
these meetings have been highly ac-
ceptable and very helpful to them. 

This summer we finished a new 
tennis court on the campground, a 
new dam was built at the lake front, 
additional cabins have been built 
for the conference workers, and the 

One area of the Norman Sidney Dash library 
of Ephesus church, New York City.  

entire campground has been made 
more beautiful. 

Northeastern is on the go, trying 
to keep pace with the title that has 
been assigned to her—"the fastest 
growing conference in the East." 

F. L. JONES 

The Norman Sidney Dash 
Memorial Library of 

Ephesus Church 
New York City 

By S. F. RHODMOND 

IDEAS usually grow out of the need 
of something. In any large church 
it is easy for new converts to become 
lost in the crowd unless some special 
effort is put forth to know them per-
sonally and to see that they become 
a part of the church program. 

The late Norman Sidney Dash 
saw this need in 1955, and called 
into conference Margaret and Lelia 
Hinton, Isola Adams, Frances Ben-
nett, and Elizabeth Gwynn. Out of 
this conference grew an organization 
known as the Friendly Gleaners 
whose sole purpose is to follow up 
newly baptized believers in the 
church. The organization has 
thrived. 

In 1959, the founder of the 
Friendly Gleaners became seriously 
ill, and its members, feeling that he 
might not recover, wished to do 
something to perpetuate the good 
work he had begun, that it might 
forever live in the memory of him. 

The establishment of a library 
was the idea of Mrs. Corinne E. 
Scott, who became a member of the 
Friendly Gleaners in 1957, and is 
now president. Her plan was pre-
sented to the group and highly ap-
proved by Brother Dash. At that 
time he pledged a gift of his own 
books for the library. Thus the first 
gift of books came from the founder 
of the Friendly Gleaners, Norman 
Sidney Dash. 

The library is in the parsonage 
building, which places it in close 
access to the church members, and 
presents an excellent place to spend  

the remaining hours of the Sabb 
after the morning service. 

On Sunday afternoon the young 
people come to the library for silent 
reading and for perusal of our ref-
erence books. 

We have in mind other library 
activities, which we have not put 
into effect for lack of funds and 
equipment. One special activity is 
a Story Hour on Sabbath afternoon 
for our small children from four to 
seven, and one for those eight to ten 
years of age. This we will begin as 
soon as we can secure a round ta-
ble and sufficient number of small 
chairs. 

On the whole, we believe the 
library is serving a very useful pur-
pose, and as long as time remains 
it will commemorate the life of a 
most illustrious Christian gentleman, 
Norman Sidney Dash. 

PACIFIC UNION 
W. S. Lee, Departmental Secretary 

Pacific Union Conference 
of Seventh•day Adventists 

P.O. Box 146, Glendale 5, California 

News From the 
Regional Department of 

the Pacific Union 

* The latter part of October, W. S. 
Lee joined the Oakwood faculty in 
leading out in the Spiritual Emphasis 
Week at the college. 
* On November 4 Elder Phillip 
Knox and Elder Lee conducted 
evangelistic meetings in the 54th 
Street integrated church in Los An-
geles. 
* In southern California, Elder 
James Melancon is now conducting 
a tent meeting in conjunction with 
a new group of about forty, who 
were baptized as a result of lay-
effort evangelism and branch Sab-
bath school work. 
* Pastor Walton Whaley, during 
his first-year internship, has con-
ducted a youth crusade in a tent 
in Central Los Angeles, and is do-
ing an excellent job. 
* On September 15, the Univer 
church, formerly the Wadswc. 
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rch, was dedicated in Los An-
geles. The pastor is Elder J. W. 
Allison, Jr. 
* Sunday, October 7, Elders Spears 
and White began a tent meeting on 
the fairgrounds in Stockton, Cali-
fornia. This is a Meeting involving 
all the churches in the Stockton 
area. This will be the third time 
Elder Spears has conducted an evan-
gelistic meeting in this city. 
* Elder Major White just recently 
conducted an evangelistic campaign 
in the Stockton church. More than 
20 persons were baptized, and others 
are in the baptismal class. 
* Evangelist Spears has baptized 
more than one hundred souls in 
the two Arizona campaigns in 
Phoenix and Tucson. 
* Elder William Galbreth is using 
the Air Auditorium in Fresno. He 
has a good interest and is using the 
Bible marking plan successfully. 
* Elder Warren Neal has begun 
a series of meetings in the River-
side church in the Southeastern 
California Conference. 
* Brother Harvey Williams, a lay-
man, conducted a lay effort in Oak-
land, California, assisted by Brother 
Cavaignac Augustin, the superin-
tendent of the Elmhurst Sabbath 
school, and by Mr. and Mrs. Ray-
mond Hightower, Mrs. Ida Moore, 
Mr. J. R. Lusk, and other members 
from the various Oakland area 
churches. The pastors gave their 
support, and a number were bap-
tized as a result of the meeting. 
* Mrs. Florence Barnes of the 31st 
Street church in San Diego is now 
teaching at the Paradise Valley 
Academy. 

SOUTH ATLANTIC 
W. S. Banfield, Pres. 

L. S. Follette, Sec.-Treas. 
235 Chicamauga Avenue SW. 

Atlanta, Georgia 

South Atlantic 
Reports Its Advancement 

WE CAN report a sizable gain in 
r.  • of more than $20,000 for our 

this year. We now have 101 

churches and companies. We have 
just completed or are currently 
building 21 churches. These 
churches are: Atlanta, Georgia; 
Fort Lauderdale, Florida; Greens-
boro, North Carolina; Athens, Geor-
gia; New Bern, North Carolina; 
Florence, South Carolina; Charlotte, 
North Carolina; Miami, Florida; 
Brunswick, Georgia; Myrtle Grove, 
North Carolina; Orlando, Florida; 
Wilson, North Carolina; Columbia, 
South Carolina; Hollywood, Florida; 
Clinton, North Carolina; Wilming-
ton, North Carolina; Savannah, 
Georgia; Dania, Florida; Delray 
Beach, Florida; Tallahassee, Florida; 
Summerville, South Carolina. 

A new church school building is 
nearing completion in Jacksonville, 
Florida. • 

Our baptisms for the first three 
quarters approximate 700, with 
Elder Ward baptizing 300 in Miami 
and Elder Phipps 100 in St. Peters-
burg. To God be the glory! 

L. S. FOLLETTE 

Recent Items of Interest 
Educational Department 

OUR total enrollment this past 
year reached a new high of approxi-
mately 1,450 students. We have 
seen a growing interest in our 
church school program among the 
laity of the conference, and it was 
primarily this laymen's concern that 
was responsible for the establish-
ment of a new school last year at 
St. Augustine. 

A school that has not operated 
for three years is reopening this year. 
When it closed, the members stated 
that they wanted to get better facil-
ities before opening again. They did 
not succeed in reaching this goal, 
but have decided it is better to save 
the children while they work for bet-
ter facilities. This is at Fayetteville. 

The school in Jacksonville, Flor-
ida, is opening in a brand-new school 
building this year. The board of 
education in Duval County wanted 
the land their school was on for 
an educational development project 

and bought their facilities. They 
have been able to purchase land 
and build a much larger, nicer plant. 

We are slowly but surely build-
ing up the certification standards of 
our teaching personnel. We hope to 
accelerate this program in the near 
future. We are happy to have seven 
men in our educational program 
now. Six of them are principals. 

The Southern, Columbia, Lake, 
and Atlantic unions are engaged in 
building a course of study that will 
be adaptable to each of the unions. 
The workshop group includes about 
five from each union. We are glad 
that a representative teacher from 
South Atlantic is one of the group 
and has already been commended 
for her contributions to the project. 

Our greatest source of satisfaction 
is the efforts of our teachers to lead 
boys and girls to Christ. Our bap-
tisms from the church schools of 
the conference constitute a signifi-
cant portion of the baptisms for 
the conference. In two schools every 
child who had not already been 
baptized (or was too young) made 
a decision to join the Adventist 
Church by baptism. The influence 
for good of our Berean Academy in 
Atlanta is noteworthy. Several fam-
ilies that have become Adventists 
in the past few years attribute their 
interest in Adventism to the contacts 
through the school. In several in-
stances the youth themselves have 
stepped out alone and are still faith-
ful to the truth. 

MV Department 
First conference-wide MV Leader-

craft Course was held this year in 
two sections: March 3 and 4 in 
Jacksonville, Florida, and March 10 
and 11 in Charlotte, North Carolina. 
More than 200 were in attendance 
and more than 70 Leadercraft cer-
tificates for the ten-hour course were 
issued. 

Greater youth interest has been 
aroused in our temperance program 
by having church, district, and fed-
eration run-offs before the annual 
temperance oratorical contest at 
camp meeting. 

More societies are reporting to the 
conference now than ever before. 
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Still there is much room for im-
provement. 

The federation organizations are 
proving to be a real help to youth. 
Opportunities for fellowship, lead-
ership training, spiritual growth, 
recreation, and Share Your Faith 
projects are afforded. 

The Pathfinder program is tak-
ing hold. We have twelve clubs 
where before we had only 5. Win-
ston-Salem Club sponsored a local 
JMV camp for their youth. Several 
clubs have prepared children for 
Investitures. Sixteen were invested 
in Atlanta this summer. 

Several youth have taken an ac-
tive part in soul winning. Some have 
been tent masters, song leaders, and 
even associate evangelists for some 
of the conference efforts this sum-
mer. Many youth are holding Bible 
studies. Three youth in Atlanta are 
now in baptismal class because Mis-
sionary Volunteers held Bible stud-
ies this summer. Six were baptized 
at JMV camp. 

C. C. CUNNINGHAM 
Educational and 

Missionary Volunteer Secretary 

The Home Missionary and 
Sabbath School Work 

THE home missionary department 
of the South Atlantic Conference 
has held four State-wide rallies 
throughout the conference this year. 
They were held in Greensboro, 
North Carolina; Columbia, South 
Carolina; Savannah, Georgia; and 
Orlando, Florida. An estimated 
3,000 laymen attended these meet-
ings. 

We were also invited to present 
the BEME (Blueprint Every Member 
for Evangelism) program to work-
ers' meetings in the Central States, 
South Central, and Southwest Re-
gion conferences, and also at the 
General Conference presession in 
San Francisco. 

Camp meeting workshops were 
held in the South Central, South 
Atlantic, and Lake Region confer-
ences. 

A glowing report of 357 persons 
won in the past 12 months through 
the lay program of the conference 
was made by the South Atlantic 
Conference workers. 

The Dorcas Welfare Societies 
built a $3,000 center on the camp-
ground at Hawthorne, Florida. 

We have 80 branch Sabbath and 
_Sunday schools, and operated 29 
Vacation Bible Schools with 2,272 
in attendance. 

SAMUEL THOMAS 
Home Missionary and 

Sabbath School Secretary 

Publishing Department Report 
of Book Sales fore the 

First Eight Months 

The total sales have been $84,-
124.70, of which $22,928.40 was 
made by students, under the dedi-
cated supervision of H. M. Mouzon 
and E. D. Brantley. Many of these 
students are now at Oakwood Col-
lege. They are as follows: 

J. Best 
Robert Conner 
Henry Felder 
Elsie Gaskins 
011ie Jefferson 
Charles 0. Litson 
Lloyd Major 
R. Lois Moss 
Carl Rogers 
Lawrence Shepherd 
King Solomon Smallwood 
Norman Snipes 
Ward Sumpter 

S. MCCLAMB 
Publishing Secretary 

SOUTH CENTRAL 
C. E. Dudley, Pres. 

L. E. Ford, Sec.-Treas. 
715 Young's Lane, Nashville, Tennessee 

Lay Evangelism 
in Madison, Alabama 

THE Oakwood College Madison 
Bible Study Group, composed of 26  

Oakwood students, under the si 
sorship of Prof. M. A. Warren, Elaer 
E. E. Rogers, and Harold Lee, have 
been actively engaged in lay evan-
gelism in Madison, Alabama.Twelve 
have made decisions for Christ and 
are now receiving baptismal instruc-
tions. 

Each Sabbath studies were given 
in 35 homes during the past year. 
Much in the way of welfare work 
has been done. Two beds and a 
living room suite were placed in one 
home badly in need of furniture. 
Clothing was also given for the fam-
ily. The entire community of Mad-
ison has been visited, and food, 
clothing, and articles of furniture 
have been distributed in a number 
of homes. Approximately 2,000 
pieces of clothing, consisting of 
shoes, coats, dresses, and trousers, 
were donated to needy families. 

A branch Sabbath school of 50 
members has been organized. Each 
Sabbath a student team of teachers 
gives instruction concerning the 
truth for these times. Three classes 
make up the Sabbath school—pri-
mary, intermediate, and adult. 

Visitors from the branch Sabbath 
school, 28 persons in number, at-
tended the Oakwood College church 
and enjoyed a tour of the college. 
A full day was dedicated to the 
Madison visitors by the evangelistic 
team, who also served them meals. 

Meetings have been conducted in 
a community church in Madison in 
which the attendance neared 300. 
Week after week the people came. 
Hymns were sung, literature was 
passed out, the gospel was preached, 
and a large quantity of clothing was 
distributed. Special attractions at the 
meeting were first, second, and third 
prizes, consisting of quantities of 
food. 

Also associated with the Bible 
study group was Tecora Bowman, 
registered nurse and health instruc-
tor. Miss Bowman visited weekly 
the sick and relieved the pains of 
many. The people received every 
service rendered and rejoiced heart-
ily at the fullness of God's Word. 

The Oakwood student evanr 
tic team has made plans for ere, 
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a church for the people of Madison. 
God's message must go. His truth 
must triumph; yes, even in the hearts 
of these precious underprivileged 
persons. It is the sincere desire of all 
the team that God will open up 
ways and means that His work of 
salvation may be fully accomplished 
in Madison. 

HAROLD LEE 

SOUTHWEST REGION 
V. L Roberts, Pres. 

P.O. Box 6289 
Dallas, Texas 

Brief News 

* A church of more than 30 
members has just been organized 
at Taylor, Texas. Plans are being 
laid for a new church building by 
the end of the year. 
* L. B. Baker, of El Paso, Texas, 
is the new pastor-evangelist of the 
Dallas church, taking the place 
vacated by C. E. Dudley, who has 

I called to serve as president  

of the South Central Conference. 
* In Coushatta, Louisiana, 197 
members of a church of another 
denomination have been studying 
the Sabbath and related truths from 
Bible Readings for the Home. A re-
tired schoolteacher has been con-
ducting the studies. She had heard 
Elder T. J. Mostert of the Shreve-
port, Louisiana, church make a 
statement over the radio regarding 
the Sabbath. She immediately got 
in touch with him, asking for more 
information. V. L. Roberts, presi-
dent of the Southwest Region Con-
ference, visited this group and re-
ports that many of them doubtless 
will unite with us and form a new 
Seventh-day Adventist church in 
that city. 

Missionaries to Ethiopia 

CAROL A. JONES, a 23 - year old 
registered nurse of Baltimore, Mary-
land, left by plane Monday, Septem-
ber 3, for the Gimbie Mission Hos-
pital in Ethiopia, operated by the 
Seventh-day Adventists. 

She is a graduate nurse of the 
Brooklyn Hospital School of Nurse 
ing. Miss Jones for several years has 
been the evening nurse in charge 
of the operating room at the Brook-
lyn Hospital, New York. 

Nurse Jones enplaned at the 
Friendship Airport in Baltimore, 
taking the National Airlines to New 
York from which Trans World Air-
lines took her to Athens, Greece. 
Then from Athens via Ethiopian 
Airlines to Addis Ababa. 

The Gimbie Mission Hospital is 
about 300 miles west of Addis 
Ababa. Miss Jones knows only one 
person on the staff there, Joyce 
Bourne, from Barbados, West Indies. 

Miss Jones said, "I leave Balti-
more with the feeling I am going 
to Ethiopia to help those in need 
of the medical care I have been 
trained to give. It is not a sacrifice; 
it is a pleasure." 

A. V. PINKNEY 

Loretta Daniels is a graduate nurse 
of the Glendale Sanitarium and Hos-
pital, Glendale, California; and has 
also received a certificate from the 
Barnes Hospital, School of Anes-
thesia, St. Louis, Missouri. 

She departed from New York on 
October 23, 1962, for Addis Ababa, 
Ethiopia, to work as an anesthetist 
in our hospital there. 

Carol A. Jones. 

Officers and teachers of the Oakwood branch Sabbath school left to right, Daphne King, Patricia 
Aqui, Elsie Gaskins, Melvin Hayden, Sandra Hayden, Ro,by e Nelson, and Claretha Sanders. 
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Stephens-Jones and 
Jones-Mattox Wedding 

THE Flint, Michigan, North Street 
Seventh-day Adventist church was 
the scene of a lovely double wedding 
on Sunday afternoon, August 19, in 
which Mary Stephens and Sylvester 
Jones, as well as Esther Jones and 
Edward Mattox, were united in holy 
wedlock. The marriage ceremony 
was performed by Elder Leland B. 
Mitchell, of the Liberian Mission 
of Seventh-day Adventists, assisted 
by Elder Russell Bates, of the Flint 
church. Following the ceremony a 
reception was given in the recrea-
tion room of the church. 

Mr. and Mrs. Sylvester Jones are 
making their home in Detroit, Mich-
igan, where Mrs. Jones is one of our 
faithful church school teachers, and 
Mr. Jones is employed as a civil 
engineer. Mr. and Mrs. Edward 
Mattox are residing in Cleveland, 
Ohio, where both are employed as 
church school teachers in the Glen-
dale Seventh-day Adventist Acad-
emy. 

—Lake Union Herald 

C. M. Willis Joins 
Review and Herald Staff 
C. M. Willis, former publishing 

secretary of the Allegheny Confer-
ence, has accepted a call from the 
Review and Herald to join our staff 
for promotional work. The call has 
been voted by the General Confer-
ence Committee, and he is now on 
the job and will be filling appoint-
ments in the field. There is much 
promotion work that can be done 
in behalf of our church paper and 
other periodicals. His years of suc-
cessful service qualify Elder Willis 
to do a great work. We welcome 
him to our publishing house. 
C. E. PALMER, General Manager 

Review and Herald 
Publishing Association 

Faith for Today Offering 
February 9, 1963 

ON SABBATH, February 9, 1963, 
the annual offering for Faith for  

Today will be received. At this time 
we will be given the opportunity 
to help in a financial way with the 
excellent work that Faith for Today 
is doing in preaching the gospel and 
winning souls for the kingdom of 
God. 

Faith for Today is one of the 
many methods used by the church 
to fulfill the command of God—
"Go ye therefore, and teach all na-
tions, . . . teaching them to observe 
all things whatsoever I have com-
manded you." 

We pray for the salvation of man-
kind and for the kingdom of God 
to come. Shall we not also give of 
our means on Sabbath, February 9, 
to aid them in this soul-saving work, 
putting our means thus into God's 
treasury and helping us to keep our 
gaze fixed on the glorious eternal 
city. 

E. E. Cleveland in India 
I AM greeting you from tropical 

Bombay, situated on the Indian 
Ocean. There are fifty Indian pas-
tors and Bible workers in attendance 
for institute sessions. Our classes last 
four and a half hours per day, five 
days a week. They are endorsed for 
credit by Andrews University and 
Spicer College. We have a course 
in Bible Doctrines, Ministerial 
Ethics, and Public Evangelism. I 
conduct the devotional and Evan-
gelism classes, and we secured the 
services of Mr. Cherian of Spicer 
College for the other two classes. I 
am preaching seven nights a week. 
The public campaign is, as you 
know, limited by the terms of my 
visa. Nevertheless, attendance has 
been good and we anticipate a good 
harvest. 

Upon leaving here, I will visit 
Delhi, Agra, and Calcutta on the 
way to Rangoon, Burma, for a one-
week institute, and will arrive home 
just before Christmas. 

My camera is being aimed in 
every direction and my pictures are 
the best of all my travels. Due to 
Chinese attacks to the North, India 
has awakened. It has been my 
privilege to record that awakening.  

These pictures are available to • 
in your fields upon my return. 

E. E. CLEVELAND 

A Letter From Africa 
to Elder Moseley 

"DEAR FRIEND, 
"We are very much glad to write 

you this letter. We are a small 
Christian group in town and the 
people don't understand about God, 
and we are the boys who are chang-
ing them to become Christians. 

"Please, we are begging you to 
send us six Holy Bibles to give to 
them to read, so that they can un-
derstand what we are teaching 
them. 

"We are Edward K. Ashong, Tet-
teh Eshun, Moreau Achin, Philip 
Akyen, Gabriel Mensah, and Ken-
neth Lee, all in the same address. 

"We remain here, your friends, 
"ASHONG." 

Here is a wonderful opportunity 
to help youthful Africans to help 
themselves to the gospel. 

Persons interested in helping 
these young African Missionary 
Volunteers to secure Bibles for in-
terested friends should send Bibles 
to: 
C. E. Moseley, Jr. 
C/O INFORMANT 
6840 Eastern Avenue NW. 
Takoma Park, Washington 12, D.C. 

All gifts will be gratefully ac-
knowledged. Please send stamps or 
equivalent for mailing and postage. 
Thank you! 

Elder C. D. Henri 
Writes From Africa 

DEAR ELDER SINGLETON, 
I have just returned from an 

itinerary in the Ivory Coast and 
Liberia. In Liberia we were re-
quested by the union to assist 
Brother Daniels, the president of 
the Liberian Mission, in Ingather-
ing solicitation. We spent about 
eight days in this work and received 
over $3,000. In West Africa this 
exceeds any amount ever solicited 
in so short a time and by any two 
people. Among those who gave 



Elder and Mrs. L. B. Mitchell. 
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w'illiam V. S. Tubman, President 
,iberia. He not only made a per-

sonal contribution of $500 but in-
vited us to have dinner with him 
and his wife in their home and bring 
as many guests as we desired. 

It was the privilege of Pastor and 
Mrs. Daniels; Lois Raymond, dieti-
tian and home economics teacher 
of Konola Academy; Pastor J. B. 
Fridley, the union educational secre-
tary and acting principal of the Ko-
nola Academy, and me to have social 
contact with Liberia's great leader 
and his wife. They seem to like Sev-
enth-day Adventist missionaries very 
much, and we count them among 
our dearest friends. . . . 

Also among those who gave to 
Ingathering were the vice-president 
of Liberia, the Honorable William 
Tolbort, the Honorable Richard 
Henries, speaker of the house of 
representatives; the Honorable Mc-
Kinley DeShield, postmaster gen-
eral; the Honorable Charles Sher-
man, the secretary of the treasury, 
and other high Government offi-
cials. I am sure you will rejoice 
with us in this unusual achieve-
ment. 

Liberia is no more a segregated 
mission field. The new secretary-
treasurer of the mission is British. 
The principal of the Konola Acad-
emy is Danish, and the science 
teacher is from Canada. Pastor 
Daniels is still the president of the 
mission and is doing an excellent 
job. 

We are all well here and trust 
you will continue to pray that God 
will bless our efforts. With sin-
cerest Christian greetings, I am 

Sincerely yours, 
C. D. HENRI 

Returning to Africa 
After Their First Furlough 

ELDER AND MRS. LELAND B. MITCH-
ELL, who were in the United States 
on their first furlough from mission 
work in Grand Bassa, Liberia, left 
New York on the African Pilot, a 
steamship of the Farrell Line, Oc-
tober 16, for a return to their mis-
sion post. They were present for 

,eral Conference and afterward  

they visited churches throughout the 
nation. 

Elder Mitchell, who is a native of 
Newark, New Jersey, and Mrs. 
Mitchell, who is a native of Otis-
ville, Michigan, began their overseas 
service in 1959. Liberia, where they 
serve, is between Sierra Leone on 
the northwest and the Republic of 
the Ivory Coast on the southeast. 
It has a coast line of some 350 miles, 
and the total area of the country 
is about 40,000 square miles. The 
population is something over 2.5 
million. Grand Bassa, like Mon-
rovia, has direct access to the ocean, 
and both cities hold a certain degree 
of strategical importance. 

On their trip to the United States,  

the Mitchells were accompanied by 
Ruby L. Jones, office secretary in the 
Regional Department and sister of 
Mrs. Mitchell, who visited them in 
Liberia and who with them toured 
Portugal, Spain, France, Italy, Switz-
erland, and England. On their re-
turn, the missionaries took numerous 
articles of clothing, Bibles, and hym-
nals for African members who had 
requested them. They also took gen-
erous supplies of canned health 
foods along with sheets, mattresses, 
and clothing for their personal 
needs. A sewing machine, a gift of 
a Detroit member, for the school 
in Grand Bassa, was another item 
they took that is greatly needed in 
the school's instructional program. 



Young people continue to dream of 
what they are going to be . . . and, too 
often, the dream fails to materialize. 

Success is built on more than a dream. 
Success is the progressive realization 
of an ideal goal; it comes to those who 
plan for it and work toward it. 

Send today . . . right now . . . for full 
information on how YOU may enter 
one of the most valuable, most-needed 
professions, one that will lead to an ex-
tremely rewarding career. Mail your 
inquiry to: 

The Registrar 
Riverside School of Practical 
Nursing 
800 Young's Lane 
Nashville 7, Tennessee 
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What Do You Want Out of Life 
An opportunity to serve humanity? 

An assured income? 

Higher education? 

A career with a future? 

Nursing offers them all and more . . . Enroll now 

RIVERSIDE 
SCHOOL OF PRACTICAL NURSING . . . NASHVILLE 7, TENNESSEE 

Accredited by State of Tennessee 
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